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Annie Pearl Brantley, Spring Hope 

Q. Will you tell us about some notable people and landmarks or places in this 
area? 

A. Well, if we go back to the 1800's, we had out of the early families quite 
a few notable people, but they wouldn't be remembered today. One of my 
favorites was Ford Taylor who was a representative from Nash County to the 
legislature in Raleigh. Another two were Allise Jackson Taylor and Joseph 
Marcellus Taylor who were brothers. Allise Jackson Taylor bought the mill at 
Middlesex which had been started by the Lee family and enlarged it until the 
area around Taylor's Mill was really a thriving little village with all types 
of work going on. Joseph Marcellus Taylor was a physician and a lawyer which 
was quite unusual. He doctored the people around the mill area and Middlesex 
area, which was not Middlesex at that time. He also kept the books for his 
brother. The Civil War ruined Allise Jackson Taylor financially. He had to 
sell the mill. Joseph Marcellus Taylor went to Wilson County where he bought 
a mill at Rock Ridge. He ran that mill and became a miller. So here we have 
a doctor, a lawyer, and a miller in one man. Allise Jackson Taylor moved to 
Johnston County and gradually went downhill, having to sell off everything he 
had. Allise Jackson Taylor also owned the mill located near Spring Hope which 
is known as Webb's Mill because Mr. Webb bought it from Allise Jackson Taylor. 
Then we come to Mr. Webb himself who carne from Granville County with his wife 
and started the mill. The mill at that time was on a little island that you 
see at the darn. Now the present mill is located on the main part of the land 
and that was not part of the old Webb Mill. Mr. Webb's plantation was up 
there in the curve of the road. It was known as Ivey Bluff Plantation. If 
you follow Turkey Creek as it circles behind his house, you can see the bluff 
or the banks where he had carved the rock for the foundation of his horne. Mr. 
Webb was well-known for his philanthropy; he made money and he also used his 
money. He endowed scholarships to Wake Forest. He was very active in the 
Baptist Church. He gave quite a bit to the church, apparently from the census 
he had one son who predeceased him. When Mr. Webb died, his estate was 
divided and sold because he had no heirs. One landmark that we must not leave 
out was the Green Path which carne up from Cross Creek in Cumberland County and 
Cross Creek today is Fayetteville. It carne up from Cumberland County, up 
through Middlesex and it followed almost identically highway 231 down to 
Webb's Mill. It crossed the low part of the water and went upside Turkey 
Creek and on up to Seven Paths. Then it went into Virginia. It was the main 
Indian path through the southern part of Nash County, "The Green Path." Part 
of that path goes in front on Bonnie Perry's house and you can still see some 
of the rocks in the road that they put down to help stabilize it. The Green 
Path went across Murray's Mill there. It went across the braced bridge which 
has been enclosed and then went on across the darn. It curved on and led to 
Webb's Mill. Incidentally, at Webb's Mill is a large meadow which was an 
Indian hunting and fishing ground. It was not a permanent living quarters, 
but they would stop here to stay. The Green Path was extremely important and 
it's great that it's in our part of the county. 

Q. Can you tell us about what this area was like or experienced during the 
Civil War, World War I, World War II, or even the Revolutionary War? 

A. During the Revolutionary War, there were very few families living in this 
area. We didn't become Nash County until 1777. During this period of time, 



Nash was not thickly settled. Of course, according to some people, it was too 
thickly settled because they wanted to move west and get more land. Life was 
hard. You can find this out by checking the inventories of the estates of the 
people who lived and died at this time. Each little piece meant a lot to 
them. A piece of leather was bought at a sale. Everything a person had was 
valuable. Even if it was a gourd that was used to store cornmeal or lard, it 
was very precious. There were very few stores, although there were some. 
People had to depend upon themselves. ·Nash County represented itself very 
ably during the Revolutionary War. We have quite a few men whose descendants 
are members of the DAR because they did serve in this war. Coming up to the 
Civil War, things were quite different. Slavery was one of the big issues of 
the Civil War. Nash County was an area of small farms, and not large planta
tions, which maintained a large slave population. The small farmers who had 
slaves usually had them because he had to have somebody to till his soil, 
particularly if it was a man with plenty of daughters, but no sons. And 
usually on the small farms, slaves were treated and lived just as well as the 
slave owner did. They ate the same food. His house was well furnished, a 
plantation usually was not a great, big, pretty house. More than likely it 
was a shed or hall. The farmer would keep adding on as he was able to. Life 
was very hard. During the war, most men served or went. From 14 and on up, 
they frequently went if they were able to. Food became a great problem at 
home. The older men would look after the wives and children of younger 
brothers who were at war. Salt was one of the biggest things that we did not 
have. I have heard tales of how they would go in the smokehouses and dig up 
the dirt. They would boil the salt out of the dirt and use this salt. Meat 
was another big problem. An older man would help out the family of a man at 
war by slaughtering the animals, especially sheep. Sheep were a large part of 
your farm during the war, more so than cows. Cows were used for milk and 
butter. Steers were used for plowing and transportation. All in all, life in 
Nash County was hard. We had very few people who had a plantation the size of 
the Bunn family in Rocky Mount. We were mostly people who were grass roots. 
We worked for ourselves and we made our own way. I know very little about 
World War I, but World War II was a heartbreaker. It was a time when every
body listened to the radio. They listened to every news report that came 
over. Everybody knew somebody in the war that was dear to them. They were 
all overseas in some other part of the world. People listened and they looked 
at maps. It was the best geography lesson you could every have. I learned of 
places I would have never heard of otherwise, and children never know of these 
today unless they see a program on television going back forty years. It was 
a sad time because word would come that somebody you knew had been killed. 
That was very heartbreaking. You would also hear of how they were killed and 
this made it even harder to take. We had rationing. You were given coupon 
books. Your gasoline was rationed. You could only get so much. You were 
given a coupon for your status and what you did. Meat was rationed. Rubber 
and tires were rationed. In order to get a new tube of toothpaste, you had to 
return your old tube. These things were recycled and used again. Rubber was 
being used for war vehicles in other parts of the world. Meat was being sent 
to our soldiers overseas. If you raised your own meat, you were one of the 
lucky ones. You were always worried about somebody in your family. Life for 
me as a teenager was pretty much the same for me until my brother was killed. 
Then it seemed like life took on a totally different aspect. I looked at 
things differently from then on. When the war was over and men started coming 
home, prosperity started coming around us. It had been coming during World 
War II with the many manufacturers who had been putting out airplanes and 



tanks. People were prospering as never before in our history. Here in Nash 
County, there were places which did not have rural electrification until after 
the war. We had roads that were not paved until after the war. The reason 
all of this could come ab0ut was because our economy was going up. There are 
many people who say this is one reason why Roosevelt didn't prevent Japan from 
attacking Pearl Harbor. Our economy needed a boost, so he let us go to war. 

Q. What were the schools and teachers like when you grew up or in the early 
days of our county? 

A. In the early times of our county, education was limited to those who had 
someone in the home who could teach them or a neighbor would teach their 
children with the other neighbors. In 1843, there was a public school law 
passed and Nash County was divided into districts and there were teachers 
appointed for each district. Along came the Civil War and all of that struc
ture fell. On after the war, the state had no money to start back the school 
system and individuals again were having to do the teaching. Later on the 
schools were restructured and reorganized and began to take a forward step in 
education. Incidentally, Spring Hope had the second brick school building 
built in the county in 1902. We have just finished demolishing that building. 
Actually is was the auditorium, but that's unusual for any part of Southern 
Nash County to get things before anybody else does. But we were fortunate on 
that line. So education was very limited. People spelled however a word 
sounded to them. One might put an "E" in a word and somebody else might not 
because of the sound. It's really quite interesting to read documents and see 
how the words did sound to them. We know that their speech was different from 
ours by the way they spelled some of their words. When I was in school, I 
loved it from day one and will until I am put in the ground. School was one 
of my favorite places. The teachers set examples for the students. The 
teacher did not dare do anything corrupt or illegal because they set the 
standards. They had to have a high standard to be employed. There were 
restrictions put on them in the community which I wasn't really familiar with 
until I grew up and started hearing about things. They were not allowed to do 
this and that or the other because it would be detrimental to their image. I 
thought they were marvelous. I had a 6th grade teacher who died within the 
last 5 years, and she was one of the greatest people I've ever known. She 
inspired me to set my goals in the 6th grade to be a teacher. 

Q. How did the towns of Bailey, Middlesex, and Spring Hope begin and grow? 

A. They all three got started on the railroad. Spring Hope was started when 
the Wilmington and Weldon Railroad bought the land trying to get a line all 
the way through to Raleigh. They had one to Rocky Mount and they started 
buying the land west to get to Raleigh and they got to Nashville. Then the 
next step was to here, a little bit farther on. They got as far as to where 
Spring Hope is located. The people that owned the land west of Spring Hope 
were asking so much money for it. The Wilmington and Weldon Railroad refused 
to pay it so they stopped the railroad here. As a result of stopping here, a 
town grew up. It stopped here because people had to haul their merchandise 
many miles to Wilson or to Nashville or to Rocky Mount to sell it. Turpentine 
had been a big product in Nash County. You would have to haul it to Wilson, 
so a railroad was perfect here. People thought, "when the train comes in 
people are going to put in businesses and become rich." Some of them did. 
The railroad was finished in 1887 and the train carne through. In the early 



1900's, Montgomery Lumber Company put in side tracks here going out to the 
different areas west of Spring Hope. They put their own engines on those 
tracks to get lumber to ship back up north. They would take the tracks when 
they had finished with one area and put the tracks down in another area. In 
1911, Montgomery Lumber Company burned down. They sold their tracks to the 
Atlantic Coastline. This is the reason we did have tracks going all the way 
up to Rolesville. They have been taken up now. The same thing happened with 
Middlesex and Bailey because lumber companies were there. The Simmons Lumber 
Company went into those areas. Although there was already a settlement near 
Bailey, the closest thing to Middlesex was Roger's Crossroads. Actually, the 
train coming in and a depot forming was the nucleus for the little town's 
beginning. The railroad was highly successful because it was used for people 
visiting. You got on the train and visited wherever you wished. It was very 
popular in the turn of the century. 

Q. What were some customs and traditions from older times which are complete
ly gone now or done in a different way? 

A. We can go back into the older days when every man made his own brandy. 
Brandy was a big part of his inventory of his household staples. It was used 
for a variety of reasons. Even in later years, brandy continued to be made. 
You had your apple presses and so forth. I have seen my daddy make grape 
wine. I don't know that I would have drunk it though. I know others who 
still make wine today along with a few bootleggers. They still make it in 
their stills out in the woods on their farms. That has undergone a big 
change. Another thing is soap-making. At one time you made your own soap. 
Everybody made box lye soap. You saved up your grease from the fat of the 
meat that your were cooking. You used your soap grease and your fat meat that 
you had seasoned from turnips, collards, or whatever. In the fall, toward 
cold weather, you took all of this and your box lye, ashes, and whatever, and 
you made your soap supply for the year. It was cooked all day and left in 
there to harden. It was cut and placed out to finish drying out. It was then 
packed away. As commercially produced soap became more available and cheaper, 
more people began to use it. Box lye soap is extremely strong. It is excel
lent for cleaning clothes and filth off your hands even though it will tear 
your skin up. Some people say this is how they get a good complexion. 
Another thing that has changed a great deal is the making of quilts. Every 
lady used to make her own quilts. To do this, she had her quilting frame 
which was nothing more than four long sticks with the holes in there. She 
would put the bottom of her quilt here. She would stick a nail through each 
four corners and stick it through the holes. These boards were placed on old 
fashioned kitchen chairs to support them. As you quilted inwards, you rolled 
the quilt on these little boards about two-by-two, you moved your chair in. 
You used scraps to quilt with from the clothes and whatever that you had made. 
You could take old clothes and make patterns and then make a huge pattern. 
Incidentally, when my great-grandfather died, it was in November and it was so 
cold that the ground was totally frozen and they had to build a big bonfire on 
the grave. The other Brantley great-grandfather had a personal life in which 
I am going to go into. He had two children. He was a self-educated man. He 
taught himself. His father died when he was 8 years old. He was a surveyor. 
He later became a justice of the peace and his name is on many documents. He 
was the man who laid out the town of Spring Hope and named the streets. Since 
he was a farmer, his life was filled with trying to produce enough not only 
for their families to live but to have some left over to sell. There would 



have been cotton and wool to sell and there would have been sheep and cattle 
to look after, also pigs. Pork and lamb were two of the big meat items at 
this time. They had a good life. They produced good children. The women 
expected that. They worked hard. All of our people did. On my mother's 
side, my great-grandfather was a very poor man although his father had been a 
schoolteacher. He was killed on the first day of the battle of Gettysburg 
when my grandfather was 4 years old. We don't know all that much about him 
personally. What I do know, I found by records. The other grandfather carne 
up from Pitt County on an ox-cart and settled near Taylor's Crossroads. I can 
imagine that his daily life was one which he was boss over everybody. He was 
a farmer, too. They all were farmers. The Brantley grandfathers did have a 
turpentine distillery. They made everything they had in a day-to-day life. 
This is up until the 1900's. People began to really shop in town. You 
produced and were self-sufficient yourself until then. 

Q. Are there any old legends or stories about this area which cannot be 
proved but which many people believe in? 

A. Well, there was a man who used to come through Western North Carolina down 
into Eastern North Carolina who was known as "The Goat Man". He carne through 
Spring Hope. I remember seeing him years and years ago. He drove a group of 
goats in front of him and he often had tinware to sell. Normally his route 
took him from Western North Carolina down to Raleigh, Zebulon, down highway 
264 to Bailey and on to New Bern where he then turned around. Many people 
wondered who "The Goat Man" was and why he came this way. There were many 
stories told, but the accurate one comes from a person in his family. This 
man had been in a prison camp in Middlesex. Two of the employees at the 
prison camp told this rn~n whom we'll call "Eddie" (not his real name) that 
there was a liquor still in a particular place down near Stanhope (actually it 
had to be on that little creek that you cross that goes to what is now South
ern Nash Senior High). They told him that if he went with them down to this 
still something good would happen. Nobody knows exactly what because of what 
happened later. They took "Eddie" out of prison, and they went to the liquor 
still, after they got out of the wagon, they handed Eddie a gun. "Eddie" shot 
both of them, but we don't know why. One of them lived a while and that is 
probably where the little information we do have came from. "Eddie" ran away 
to Georgia. This is where he lived. In a few years, he started corning down 
the same route, inquiring about the same people once a year. The people he 
inquired about were his family who lived here in Southern Nash County. 
"Eddie" was, of course, "The Goat Man". 

Mrs. Kiva Murray, Samaria 

Q. Do you have any particular stories you can tell us about Nash County in 
the earlier times? For example: during the Depression, World War I or II. 

A. During World War I, we all had to work very hard. All the men, mostly 
twenty-one, went to the army. So the girls had to take over and plow, clean 
out mules' stables, haul out manure, prime tobacco, and do all kinds of hard 
work. In those days, we didn't have any poison to put on tobacco to keep 
worms off. So we had to go pick the worms off, and break their heads off. 
And the bugs in those days didn't bother things like this time. Our beans and 
things, we never used any poison at all on them. Peas were not buggy, so we 



dried peas and ate our dried peas and beans we raised at horne. People didn't 
go to town very much in those days. They would buy a few groceries, but 
usually raised them at horne. They had hog killings and the neighbors would 
come in and help kill the hogs. They never killed less than six or ten. I 
have been to them where they killed twelve. They saved every thing about it 
from the chitlins on down to the feet. And some of them wanted the hog hooves 
to make tea to break out measles with. It was sort of rough then but after a 
while the prices went up, people bought land at high prices we couldn't have 
paid for. Banks went broke. We had it very hard. Then they had stock, and 
banks, and warehouses. They had stocks double. So that made it very hard for 
farmers. Then the Depression, when it carne, it made it so we couldn't get 
anything. So we had to raise everything we ate at home. We all had plenty 
but it was horne raised food. We didn't buy things at town in those days like 
today. When we bought coffee, we didn't buy it ready ground like we do now. 
We would buy bean coffee. We would go to Wilson or some big town and buy a 
big sack full, maybe a hundred pounds. We come back and wash that coffee and 
parch it. Then we had an old fashioned mill and we would grind that coffee 
and make our own that way. We never bought any ground. In those days we 
planted a lot of cotton. When Daddy had eighteen acres of cotton one year, my 
oldest brother was in the war. My younger brother was three, and the other 
was two. So we all had to pick cotton. When we finished picking cotton that 
year on the seventh day of January, it was snowing. Every evening after 
school, we would have to run horne and go to the cotton patch. It was hard 
then but we had plenty. 

Q. Do you know any interesting places in Nash County? 

A. Well, about the only place we had to go was Silver Lake. We would go down 
there swimming or boat riding. That was about all we had. We never went to 
the beach. Down at Strickland's Mill people would go down there to the big 
sandbed. Young people would go there and sit around and have a good time. We 
hardly ever went to see a show cause there wasn't one near by except in 
Wilson. 

Q. What were schools like when you were a child? 

A. Well, they had one room schools. They had a pot belly stove and neighbors 
would bring wood in there to keep it warm. When that gave out, the boys would 
go cut some more. It was first to seventh grade there. They didn't have 
things like today. I remember the first lesson in the first grade was, "The 
fan is on the box." That was the first thing I ever learned to read. It was 
good. They had recess and we would get out and play ball and Straight Cat. 
We would walk about three miles to school. It if snowed, we all just stayed 
horne. 

Q. What did the people do for recreation and special activities? 

A. Mostly they had quilting parties and after that they could have a dance. 
They would play a fiddle and a banjo, maybe a guitar. Sometimes they had ice 
cream parties, and they would make horne-made ice cream. We didn't have many 
places to go. I never went to see a show until I was eighteen. 

Q. Do you know any stories about people who were well known in the county 
years ago? 



A. Well, there was Mr. Vaughn that lived around Vaughn's Chapel. He ran a 
cotton gin and a saw mill. It was in Woodrow Wilson's time. And he'd stand 
at the corner and yell, "Hoorah for Woodrow Wilson." It made all the old 
women mad. Well, we'd carry our cotton down there. And he had a son Henry 
Vaughn. He got hung in the saw down there and it cut off his leg. 

Q. Are there any notable landmarks in the county that became famous to our 
area? 

A. On 97 called Old Stanhope down there. It was a stage coach that would 
stop down there and put out the mail. And they would spend the night. And 
there was an old creek down there called Turkey Creek. Well, at this creek 
old Mr. Gus Murray had an old mill where he ground corn. And it's still 
standing. 

Sherwood B. Smith, Dortches 

One of Nash County's legendary enterprises is Sherwood Smith's at Dortches. 
It is so famous for its fresh meat processed the traditional way that custom
ers drive to Dortches from other states to buy it. We talked to Sherwood B. 
Smith, Sr. and Sherwood (Bruce) Smith, Jr. Sherwood Smith, Sr. answered most 
of our questions. Bruce Smith's answers are in parentheses. 

Q. Who taught you how to kill hogs and cure hams and make sausage? 

A. My daddy taught me in 1927. I was about 12 years old. 

Q. When did you first open your original store? How did the business grow? 

A. In 1954 I opened a white wooden frame store at the Dortches Crossroads. 
It originally was called the "Old Armstrong Store", and I rented it from Mr. 
R. G. (Richard) Conn. (That building had been a school before it was a store. 
It is still standing and is over 100 years old now. It is over on Earl 
Brown's farm now.) He had done custom work, hog killing for people in 
Dortches. Then I bought it from his widow. People at that time would get me 
to kill hogs and then they would tend to the meat themselves. They just did 
not have the facilities to kill the hogs. So at first all hog killing was 
done outside. We'd kill 4 or 5 a day during hog killing time. At present we 
kill 3 days a week, 60 hogs per day. I never thought it would reach that 
level. At time I half hoped it would level out. We built a ham house out 
behind my house for salt curing hams. It was 20 or 22' x 16'. (The average 
farmer's smokehouse was about 12' x 14' and had 10-15 ham capacity.) We built 
a pig parlor and began making sausage and ham. In 1956, we made pattie cake 
all year and link in the winter. It was made from an old recipe and we 
perfected it. The sausage seasonings are red pepper, sage and salt. Our 
special reputation is built on the fact that people know our meat is fresh. 
It is killed one day and processed the next. In 1956, we built a brick store. 
In 1966, we built a bigger pig parlor and raised our own pigs and kept them 
for ourselves. At that time we had been getting hogs from a local commercial 
meatpacker and the quality was not good enough. So we began raising our own 
hogs. We started with 240 hogs. We raised them on my mother's farm in 
Coleytown (between Dortches and Red Oak). From 1957 to 1976, we had three 
additions to the store. We remodeled in 1976. It became an independent Red 
and White Grocery. And in 1980, we opened a brand new, larger store. The 



store's name is s. B. Smith and Son, Inc. It takes about 5 months to top out 
a hog from pig to top hog. A pig parlor is a holding pen. Raising our own 
Nash County hogs instead of buying them from a commercial packer and killing 
them one day and processing the meat the next is the secret of our success. 
We incorporated the business in 1980 and my son, Bruce, bought the business in 
1985. (Bruce Smith adds: I started as a small boy helping Daddy. My first 
job was stuffing sausage when I was 10 years old.) People drive from all over 
the eastern United States to get this meat. They come from Virginia, Mary
land, New York. Most have relatives around here. They hear about our reputa
tion. Some of our sausage is sent every year to a family in Grosse Point, 
Michigan. 

Q. How do you kill hogs the old way? 

A. First, you shoot them between the eyes. Then you cut their throat. You 
bleed them out dry from the jugular on the ground. Next, you scald them in a 
big barrel of hot water about 140 degrees. You scald one end of the hog at a 
time, about 10 minutes each end. You lift out the hog and lay him on a 
platform and scrape the hair off. Hang the hog on an oak gambrel head down. 
Cut him right down the middle. Gut him and remove the insides. The incision 
starts at the hind and goes to the neck. You wash the hog out and get all 
excess blood out. Then you let the hog cool. In the evening, you cut out the 
hams and shoulders and sides. The head is used to make souse. People either 
eat the feet fresh or pickle them. They cook the tails and the entrails, a 
famous dish known as chitterlings. The liver was eaten or a dish was made 
with the hasselet and liver. There was no waste. All was eaten. Chitter
lings were used as a sausage casing long ago. The weather had to be cold. 
November is hog killing time, from Thanksgiving on through January. The 
weather had to be cold so the meat would not spoil before it could be cured or 
dried. (Bruce Smith adds: In the present day we electrocute hogs, and we 
scald them in a vat not a barrel. We have thermostatically controlled rooms 
which are thoroughly inspected by the state. Our current process allows us to 
kill hogs all year because of refrigeration. But the process is the same 
Daddy used in 1927.) 

Q. Sherwood, how do you cure a ham? 

A. First, we salt it down, rub salt all over it, cover it completely, all we 
can get on it. Leave it one week and then take the ham back out and repeat 
the salting all over again. The first salt will melt off some. It stays in 
the salt four or five weeks at about 35 degrees in a smokehouse. (A smoke
house traditionally was a wooden building with a dirt floor.) Then we take it 
out and wash the salt off. We then roll it in black pepper. Then we bag it 
in a thread netted bag which is similar to a coarse sock. Put a wire through 
the hock end and hang it up by the wire in the smokehouse. In the old days, 
you would leave it in the smokehouse until you ate it all. Some was sliced 
off and fried and sometimes whole hams were cooked. The ham was preserved. 
The longer it was cured the better it tasted. You could smoke it by building 
a fire with hickory wood in a m~tal tub and smother it. You would wait for a 
damp day so the humidity would cause the smoke to stick to the meat. (Bruce 
Smith adds: Currently, we hang the ham upside down from the way Daddy did 
years ago. The old way was to put a wire through the hock end. Now we hang 
the.ham in a bag in a cooler at 45-50 degrees and leave it there 20-25 days. 
It is an equalizing cooler. There is a transition from the first cooler to 



the curing house. The ham goes to a 4000 sq. ft. cooling house and we can 
cure 5000 hams at a time. We run on a 6 month cycle so we really cure 10,000 
hams a year. The ham stays in the cooling house 4 or 5 months. Then we 
remove the ham from the bag and brush off the excess pepper. There is no need 
for a bag with our name on it because people know it is our ham. It cannot be 
bought anywhere but our store. And that will never change.) 

Q. Sherwood, how do you make your famous sausage? 

A. The link sausage is the most popular although we do sell a lot of bulk 
sausage for pattie cake sausage. All good parts of the hog are used in making 
our sausage. Hams, shoulders and sides go into ours. We keep the proportions 
of fat and lean separate until we are ready to grind it. In the past we 
ground it by hand in a big grinder. Then we seasoned it. We put it on our 
kitchen table and patted it down and put salt, red pepper, and sage in it. 
Then we mixed it by hand. Next we'd cook some to taste to check the amount of 
seasonings. Then we'd add what was needed. Pepper and sage were grown on the 
farm. We dried the sage in the oven. We would crumble it up or use a small 
grinder. Then we would put the mixture into the stuffing horn and press it 
out in a casing. It took a long to grind sausage by hand. About one hundred 
pounds or a little less was the amount made for our own family. We would tie 
the sausage off at the end with twine. Then we would hang it on a tobacco 
stick in the smokehouse. We would usually eat it up by spring before it got 
to be real hot weather. We made sausage for sale the same old-timey way. 
(Bruce Smith adds: Currently we have very fast equipment such as a grinder
mixer. One hundred and twenty pound batches can be mi~ed in 10 minutes. We 
make sausage four days a week, Tuesday through Friday. But our method is 
essentially exactly like Daddy's old way.) 

Calvin Creech, Rocky Mount 

Q. How was life when you were growing up? 

A. I was raised in the mill village in Rocky Mount, Nash County. It was 
generally a cotton mill section, and the people were closely knitted in that 
area. The people lived together and helped one another all the time. The 
times were hard during the Depression, and everybody kinda' relied on one 
another. As one thing particular I'd like to stress, at this time, was a 
chinch killing. You very seldom hear anything about chinches in this day and 
time. For the simple reason that DDT and different types of insecticides have 
done away with all that was normal as breathing at that time. Chinches were a 
problem because chinches were on the bed. During that age and time, which was 
1935 or between 1930 and 1939 or sometime in that area, people at the mill 
would get up and go to work at five in the morning. The bell would ring at 
4:30. At the end of the week, when the workday was done, most of the people 
would remove their beds from the house and wash them with scalding water. 
They would take the springs off and some small child, and when I say small 
child I mean about 10 years old, would take some country matches and burn the 
chinches out between the crosses that held the springs together. They would 
take the beds and wash them down with box lye soap and boiling water. That 
would kill all the chinches in the bed. 

People would go through the house with shuck moss mops. They would take 
a piece of wood and drill a hole in it and put a corn shuck in it. They would 



put box lye soap in water, in that time the floors were painted, and wash the 
floor so clean you could eat off them. 

Everybody had wood stoves. A boy about 12 years out would split the wood 
for the stove. Then the wood would be carried and set up in town. People of 
the village would buy or order the wood. Wood could be delivered to your 
house. 

The kitchens were real small. Long tables ran through the middle of the 
room and benches were on both sides of the table. People would cook a lot of 
food and the leftover food would be put in a warming closet. 

People kept warm in winter by sitting next to a grate on the fireplace. 
The tables didn't have tablecloths, they had large oil cloths. It made it 
easy to clean the table. 

Kids were disciplined stricter than now. They were whipped with sticks 
and switches. It kept parents and kids close. 
We couldn't go to the city school, so Riverdrive School was built. It had 
seven grades. It started with first grade and ended with the seventh. We 
would then go to a four year high school. 

A doctor would take care of the mill people. He would make a house call 
for a dollar. The money you spent would be taken out of your check. A nurse 
would take care of small problems. 

During World War II, people from the mill were drafted. They were paid 
one hundred dollars salary. One hundred and seventy-two people from the mill 
were in the war. Seven of them died. A paper called the Riverside Bulletin 
was published. The paper was like a letter from horne to the soldiers. 

Madie Brantley, Murraytown 

Q. What were schools like when you were growing up? 

A. I had to walk to school from my house to Union Hope, which was almost a 
mile. There was only one teacher for a few years, and then when they built 
another room there was two. But I liked it pretty well. 

Q. What did you study in school? 

A. We studied Reading, Writing, and Arithmetic - we called it - and English. 

Q. Where did the teachers stay? 

A. The two teachers at Union Hope stayed at the house across the street, 
which belonged to my grandparents. They boarded school teachers as long as 
Union Hope was a school. 

Q. Did everybody walk to school? 

A. We usually walked, unless the weather was bad and then they carried us 
with the mule and buggy. We sat in the foot of the buggy where there was room 
for two. 

Q. What did you play at school? 

A. We played ball in the road, a game called Straight Cat. You threw a ball 
back and forth with other people. 



Q. Did you have homework? 

A. Yes, I'm pretty sure we had some, but not as much as they give today. 

Q. How did you heat the school? 

A. We used old wood heaters. 

Q. Whose job was it to keep that going? 

A. The older boys usually took care of it. 

Q. What was your favorite subject? 

A. English. I always liked writing stories. 

Q. How many grades were there? 

A. I think there were eleven. 
Q. Do you remember what your family used to do for fun? 

A. Well, there weren't any TV's or movies back then, but we did have a 
victrola. It played some pretty records. One of my favorites was "Let Me 
Call You Sweetheart". I always did like music. We used to have an old pedal 
organ that I played at home, and then I played at church for eleven years. 

Q. What did you eat for snacks? 

A. It seems like to me there's always been peanut butter and crackers. A 
Pepsi back then was a prize. Sonny Murray used to run a store and he sold 
Pepsis and pretty strawberry drinks. We used to love it when we got one on 
Christmas. 

Q. What were the farms like when you were growing up? 

A. What I remember was picking cotton. We didn't grow tobacco until later 
on, but I always could pick cotton good. I used to race with Papa and if I 
beat him, sometimes he would buy me a strawberry drink. We grew cotton and 
corn. 

Q. How did you carry the cotton to the gin? 

A. We pulled it in the wagon with the mules. We didn't have any cars then. 

Q. You didn't have anything mechanical? 

A. No we didn't have tractors or anthing like that. I remember the first car 
I ever saw because it scared me to death. Nobody around here had any. We all 
used plows and mules. 

Q. Do you remember anybody who was famuous to this area? 

A. Cliff Daniels, the druggist; Papa used to fox hunt with him and a lot of 
big shots. Mr. Daniels was famous to the Zebulon area, wealthy and all. I 



didn't really know him that well, but I knew him when I saw him. His son 
married Margaret Truman, President Truman's daughter. 

Q. Do you know any place that was popular to people around here? 

A. Flower Hill was a pretty place that people used to go to a lot. It was a 
big hill that was always covered with some type of flowers. 

Q. Weren't there a lot of furniture makers around this area? 

A. Yes, there were right many people that made chairs and other things. 

Q. Who was it that made a chair for President Kennedy? 

A. It was Earlie Brantley. He was asked to make a rocking chair for Presi
dent Kennedy because he had a bad back and had heard about Earlie's chairs. 

Q. Wasn't one of your grandfathers a blacksmith? 

A. Yes. Bithan Brantley used to shoe everybody's mules and horses around 
here. 

Q. What do you remember about World War I? 

A. We heard about it through newspapers. We didn't have televisions or 
radios, but they were still a few days late on things. It was pretty scary to 
me. 

Q. Tell us about Dick Whitley. 

A. He got a peg leg becasue he lost his real leg in the Civil War. He was my 
great-grandfather. People that stayed in his house after he died said that 
they could here him walking on his peg leg during the night. 

Q. Did you ever here it? 

A. No, I was too scared to stay there. 

Q. What did Dick Whitley do for a living? 

A. He used to run a "still house". They made whiskey for a living. 

Q. Was it legal? 

A. Yes, a lot of people did it. Nobody would bother you either. 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . 
In 1928, a chair builder from Virginia came to Samaria to set up shop. His 
name was E. Murray. The method used was unique because he did not put glue in 
the joints to hold them together. The rounds were made from dry wood while 
the posts were made from green wood. The joints were fit snugly together. As 
the green posts dried, the joints were made even more secure by the shrinking 



ot the green wood. The chairmaking art remained in the Murray family through 
Arch, Jordan, Sonnie, D. A. and Earlie even now is plied by a Brantley. 

. . . . . . . . . . . 
No one person in Nash or Edgecombe counties did more to further the 

growth of Rocky Mount than Robert H. Ricks. He was married in 1874 to Miss 
Tempie Thorne, and though they had no children, his interest in the welfare of 
the children of others less fortunate than he, is remembered by many who know 
the history of Rocky Mount. Earlier residents recount that once when the 
Rocky Mount Graded Schools were in temporary financial straits, Mr. Ricks 
donated $800 from his own pocket to help them over the hurdle. This was just 
one of may such instances. 

He and his wife never had children of their own. The residue of his 
estate (which was much more than he dreamed), he left in trust, the annual 
income from which was to be used for the education of the lineal descendants 
of his nieces and nephews. A further provision gave the trustees the authori
ty to consider for financial assistances those same descendants who were in 
necessitous circumstances and deserving such assistance. Many people in Nash 
County went to college on "the Rick's grant." 

The last public hanging in Nash County took place at exactly 1:10 P.M. on 
March 15, 1900. The date is the Ides of March. On that day, two convicted 
murderers met their end at a place some little distance behind the Court House 
in Nashville, down a hill, over a small creek and up the next hill. John 
Henry Taylor and Robert Fortune had left a bloody trail of robbery and murder 
starting in November of 1889 in Norfolk, Virginia and ending when they were 
hung by the neck until dead here in Nash County. In Norfolk, John Taylor saw 
a man in a saloon flash a roll of money and Taylor killed him for it and threw 
his body in a river. He had killed once before. He was joined by Robert 
Fortune and they headed for Carolina. By December 17, they had arrived in 
Weldon and robbed and killed Lawerence Jackson before heading on to Rocky 
Mount. Just outside of Rocky Mount, they waited for a well-known wealthy 
farmer, Mr. Robert H. Ricks, to pass so they could rob him on his way home 
from a tobacco warehouse. They mistakenly robbed Robert Hester and shot him 
and left him dying in the road. Lawerence Boone was a witness. He was only 
twelve years old. 

Taylor and Fortune were taken into Sheriff Willis M. Warren's custody. 
Mr. Hester did not die at once. He lived to identify the two killers and died 
shortly thereafter. As local citizens hunted for the two killers, Sheriff 
Warren took them to Raleigh for safekeeping. The killers were brought to 
trial in Nashville on February 9, 1900. They confessed an~ were found guilty. 
They were sentenced to death by hanging. 

Young deputy N. c. Warren was the son of Sheriff Willis Warren. He made 
a bargain with the two condemned men. He agreed to feed them elaborate meals 
of all their favorite foods while they awaited the noose in exchange for peing 
given their corpses after the hanging. He sold the bodies to the University 
of North Carolina medical school for study and dissection. Since there was no 
one to claim the bodies anyway, this was a suitable deal. Science was served 
and the two men benefited from being fed "mighty high on the hog." 

On the day of execution, a special excursion train brought in spectators 
and many hundreds of others came by foot, horse and buggy. Over 35,000 
people, the largest crowd in Nashville's history, came to town for the hang
ing. From the gallows, Taylor stated that he and his comrade were going to 



heaven. The crowd roared the opposite. Sherif~ Warren put a black hood over 
each doomed man and pulled the fatal lever. It rained harder that day than 
anyone saw before or since. Some who witnessed it say it rained black water 
as dark as ink and the sky turned so dark the chickens went to roost. 

Virginia Warren, Spring Hope 

Q. Can you tell us any interesting tales about the history of Nash County 
that directly involve your family? 

A. My grandfather Mr. Willis Warren, served in ·the Civil War, that's my 
paternal grandfather. My maternal grandfather, Evan McBryant, also served in 
the Civil War. My grandfather Warren served in Nash County in the early 
1900's. And at that time he was called the High Sheriff of the county and I 
think that this is interesting that today we would go to the county tax 
office, and make our payments directly to the county treasurer. But, at the 
time that he was sheriff, or High Sheriff, he visited different communities 

·and spent the night here and there. There would always be a certain family in 
each community that would invite him to stay with them. The next day he would 
go to collect taxes. Everybody would be notified that he was coming so they 
could pay their taxes at that time, and that was interesting for him because 
he got to know all the people in Nash County. He could tell many tales about 
what happened on his trips. I thought that it was interesting that he got to 
meet so many other people. He was also the High Sheriff of the county at the 
time of the last hanging in North Carolina. 

Q. Do you know of some particular facts or legends about the southern end of 
Nash County? 

A. The beginning of Spring Hope was not where the town of Spring Hope is 
today. It used to be where old Spring Hope is. There's a real old building 
over there, too. In fact, it is so old it's practically falling down. At 
that time, there was a house in the area that was used as a resting place. 
They could feed and water their horses or they could spend the night there. 
The legend is that they named it Spring Hope because there was a little spring 
there where they got the water for their horses and the old saying was that 
they hoped that the little spring would never run dry, because that was the 
best drinking spot along the way. That's how Spring Hope got its name. When 
the railroad was built,· the new town sprung up about 1 or 2 miles Northeast of 
the old town. At that time all businesses moved to where the railroad was be 
cause it was easier to ship products. As you know, a village could never 
develop unless it had good means of trading. After the railroad, it began to 
grow. They had a lot of businesses, one was the w. c. Delbridge store. It 
was a clothing store, a merchant shop, it sold men's clothing. At that time, 
they had a millinery upstairs, Ms. Hathaways hat shop. In order to be a 
milliner, you had to go to Baltimore and study under this lady who taught 
ladies how to make hats. I remember having a hat made there at that shop. 
The hats were not shipped in from somewhere but made by that lady. It was 
always fun to watch this lady make the hats. 

Q. Do you have anything to tell us about Nash County during the Depression 
and the time of the first and second World Wars? 



A. I remember during the Depression how all the banks fell and I had just 
started teaching and didn't have much money on hand. So when the banks closed 
my daddy, my sister, and I had less than $5.00 in change. All our money was 
in the bank. Except for the $5.00 that we had in the house, we lost all of 
our money. The banks didn't pay off. Everybody lost what they had in the 
bank. But, by us living on the farm, we had a much better life than those in 
the city. On the farm at that time, you grew everything you needed practical
ly except sugar. You had all your meats like chickens, hogs, and cows, and 
goats were all grown on the farm. Everybody had to give up some of the extra 
things in life and they were encouraged to plant gardens for food. Most 
everybody made it through the Depression. I think that anyone who has gone 
through a depression sees things in a different light than those who haven't, 
because they know how it is to be without nearly everything. 
I remember going to my Aunt Helen's house the same day her son was leaving for 
World War I. The second World War came right home to us because all four of 
my brothers were involved in it. My oldest brother, George Willis Warren, 
Jr., was a naval officer and assigned to torpedo boats that would chase enemy 
submarines. He was stationed off the coast of North Carolina. They would go 
out, I don't know how often, but he was gone one time for over 48 hours and we 
lost him. They had been after a German submarine and they had finally found 
him. My second brother, Woodrow Warren, was a naval air pilot stationed on an 
aircraft carrier. Only the most precisioned fliers can be naval pilots. As 
you know, there is a little catch that is supposed to help stop the airplane 
as it comes through. Well, this particular week, the catch wasn't working 
properly, and they lost four pilots during this week's time and my brother was 
going to be the fifth one. He went over the edge of the ship because the 
catch didn't hold him and somehow he was able to hit the eject button. It was 
certainly a miracle. 

Then, my next brother, Willard Warren, was an air force pilot, and he was 
assigned to Cambridge, England. He flew missions over Germany. One morning 
he was shot down. A group of German soldiers gathered around him and threat
ened to kill him. All of a sudden, a German soldier got the others on another 
subject and told them things like "Oh! He's such a little man with a big gun. 
And we are the big men with the little pistols." So he kept teasing them 
along and then he finally said, "I'll take care of him myself." He took my 
brother away from the soldiers and he was then placed in prison camp. He was 
shot down January 8 and we didn't hear anything of him until Mother's Day of 
that same year. We got three letters. One from the co-pilot in the plane. 
He said, "I last saw him leave the plane and his parachute opened." He 
received a few injuries that day. When he came home, he told that the maddest 
he had ever gotten in the war was when someone had stolen his can of salmon, 
because meat was so hard to come by. 

My fourth brother, Julian Warren, finished Air Corps training the day 
before the war ended so he was never really in it. 

Q. What do you remember or what have you been told about schools and the way 
they were operated years ago? 

A. I remember from hearing my father and Aunt Ella talk about school. It was 
customary in those days for the family to send the oldest girl off to boarding 
school. There was one located near Wendell. Aunt Ella went to that school. 
Then she came home and taught the other children in the family. And finally a 
school was established where Ephesus Church is today. It was called Bryants 
School with a big pot-belly stove in the middle of the floor. One teacher 



taught all the grades from first grade to 8th. So we've come a long ways in 
our school program but we still have a distance to go yet to reach· the goals 
that have been set for us. 

Q. Do you know of any tales about the origins of various towns in Nash 
County? Do you have any stories about leading citizens who were important in 
terms of our county government? 

A. In Spring Hope, the largest business was Brantley Wood, which was a large 
merchandise store. They had everything that a family would need, including 
farm equipment, fertilizer, clothing, shoes, everything a family needs they 
had in that store. My Hardy Griffin had another store of the same type. I 
think both stores closed their doors during the Depression. There was also 
Nat Finch, who had the same kind of store. 

Q. Do you know any stories about early medical practices and doctors? 

A. The doctors would usually see patients in their homes instead of making 
office visits. I remember our doctor had a buggy and a horse and he carried 
all the medicine with him that he would prescribe for his patients. Some 
things he would use as medicines are: peppermint, castor oil, tooth ache 
drops, quinine, myrrh, hives syrup, chalk mixture, magnesia, Indian pills. 

Q. Do you have anything you can tell us about the last hanging in Nash 
County? 

A. The last hanging in Nash County happened on March 15, 1900 at 1:10 p.m. 
The date was the Ides of March. My grandfather was sheriff at the time. The 
two men that killed Mr. Hester were Taylor and Fortune. They made a strange 
bargain with the deputy, N. c. Warren. He was my uncle. The bargain was that 
the two men would allow their bodies to be turned over to N. c. Warren if he 
would furnish the condemned men with a hearty meal of any food they liked. 
They spent their last meal eating fried chicken and steak. After the hanging, 
Warren is reported to have sold the bodies to the University of North Carolina 
for dissection. (Speaking of dissections, Nash County was carved from Edge
combe County. Then some years later Middlesex tried to do the same thing but 
that was not approved.) 

Q. What kind of chores did you have to do? 

A. We helped mother in the kitchen. Sometimes the bigger ones would split 
the wood and us little ones were to stack it. We gathered vegetables, because 
at that time when people worked on your farm, they expected to be fed. I 
remember when my father bought the first wheat combine in the community and he 
would cut everyone's wheat for them. He cut from here to Bailey a lot of 
times if someone did not have a wheat combine. It has been quite an interest
ing life. 

Q. Is there anything else you .would like to tell us? 

A. Well, about the last hanging in Nash County, when the word got out about 
it, the people were going to form a mob. My grandfather knew what was going 
on and so he took the two men and they went to the Rick's Hotel and kept them 
there until 11:00 that night and then put them 0n a train. He went with them 



to Selma and took those two men to Raleigh and put them in the penitentiary 
for safekeeping and he was back the next morning.· That's the only thing that 
saved those two men because everyone knew they were going to lynch them. Of 
course, it saved them only until they were hung legally. 

Vada L. Strickland, Middlesex 

Q. Do you have any particular stories that you can tell us about Nash County 
in early times for example during the depression or World War I and II? 

A. I do, and from even earlier than that. (I am 91.) When I first started 
school it was in a little red school house a one room school house where my 
father went to school before me. Vas Lewis and my grandfather Lewis built 
this little school, and that was late in the 1800's. And then later on they 
built this school there, I think they called it Rogers• Crossroads, before 
Middlesex was established and I went to school there. They had dime stores 
out there. I reckon they thought they'd start a town. It was Mr. Grealy Kent 
and Mr. Jess Kent had a store on one corner of the crossroads and Mr. Badgy 
Morgan and Mr. Charlie Eatmon had one in the other corner. Then my Grand
father Finch had a little store on the other corner. And Mr. K. w. Valentine 
had 9ne there at the Rogers• Crossroads near the school. There was where my 
Grandpa Finch rented his little store to a right young lady, Ms. Jenny 
Chandly, and she ran mainly a ladies store, you know, fixed pretty hats for 
everybody. That's way back in the early 1900's. So then to come along, they 
wanted to build a town. And my grandfather's farm was _about a mile further on 
down from the crossroads. My grandmother was post mistress there on that farm 
way before the school or the stores were built at the crossroads. When the 
town was first established, they moved this little post office they had. They 
moved it to the back of their home and made the kitchen out of it. It was in 
about 1906 or 1907 when the town was first established. The first stores that 
were ever built in Middlesex was J. R. Finch and Sons, K. w. Valentine, and 
Charlie Knight and his sons, Reggie Knight and Hubert Knight. These were some 
of the first people that had stores in town. The High's built one, they had 
one over further in Nash Co. and when Middlesex was established then they 
decided they wanted to come to town. There was Bess High, c. B. High and 
Sidney High. The town had a hotel down kinda close to Main Street. Course 
its old homeplace is Finch Avenue now. But they built a hotel when the town 
was first established. At one time they used to make a song about Thompson's 
Hotel and nothing to eat. That was in the Depression time, you know. I 
remember one family that ran the hotel was the Rackley's. There was one 
daughter named Ella May and one named Eda Rackley. They were one of the first 
that ran the hotel. Then, the big lumber mill was further on down the street. 
Out there where Middlesex Park is now was the big lumber mill, Benny Simmons 
lumber mill. 

Q. Do you know any interesting legends about people or places in Nash County? 

A. One of my cousins told me one. You see, in back of this old homeplace 
where my grandfather was raised, there was a old home, a 3 room house back of 
this homeplace where my great-grandfather raised his family and back then they 
believed in ghosts and things like that. One of my grandfather's brothers 
went out there just a little ways. He cleaned out a little place one day, but 
he left a holly tree there. He sat down there in a little chair that night 



and they say died out there. And then you know they'd tell tales about seeing 
a light out there because they buried the little boy under the tree. 

Q. What were the schools like when you were a child? 

A. Well, we had a heater like they called a pot bellied heater. The boys had 
to get the wood to bring in to keep the fires and the girls had to sweep the 
floors. Mostly back then in the lower schools you studied spelling, arithme
tic, and writing and reading. Those were the basics. We didn't have a music 
room when the school first started so after a while they built one so they 
could teach music. The music teacher was Ms. Ella Stanfield, but her sister 
was my teacher at the time, Miss Gertrude Stanfield and Mrs. Nat Lewis was one 
of best teachers I had ever had. 

Q. What did people do for recreation or social activities when you were 
growing up? 

A. Well, we played ball and played in water holes. And we'd rake up pine 
· straw to make up beds and play houses. At church socials, we had box parties. 

A box party is where the girls would fix the boys a box of food and sell the 
boys the box and whoever bought your box would eat with you. And we'd use the 
money to pay a teacher if we were having a singing class at church, that's 
what we did. We went to church and sang in Sunday School and we'd practice 
singing after Sunday School. 

Q. Do you know any particular people who were well known in the county years 
ago? 

A. Yes, sure I do, both my granddads they were well known. Both of them were 
in the Civil War, my granddaddy Lewis was wounded in the war in his arm. He 
came back from war, got married and he cleared the farm and had a country 
store out there before the town was even started. He had a cotton gin and a 
saw mill. And my grandfather J. R. Finch lived five or six miles out and he 
had a cotton gin. He had a saw mill, too. 

Q. Are there any notable landmarks in the county that have tales behind the 
way they became famous? 

A. Well I don't know. So many of the old homes and buildings have been torn 
down, now. My granddaddy's place is standing there now. It looks like the 
sore eye of the town. So many of the old places have been torn down or moved. 
There was the corn mill where they made the meal into flour and that was 
called the Taylor's Mill. 

Q. Please make any comments you can about any aspects of life in Nash County 
in times past. 

A. Well all I can say is that it was a happy time for me because I enjoyed 
going to church and visiting my cousins. I used to visit one of my cousins 
that kept honey and I enjoyed that. 

GEORGE WILLIAM THARRINGTON, ROCKY MOUNT 

When I was a young boy of eleven in 1924 living in Coleytown, I remember being 



given the job of taking the teachers' checks from Red Oak School home in my 
booksack for my Daddy to sign. He was the chairman of the school board of 
that district at that time. Most of those checks were well under $100 for the 
pay period of one month. (Things have really changed in education in sixty
four years.) 

MARTHA K. JONES 1 ROCKY MOUNT 

When I was growing up, times were not so mean. People were nice and helped 
eaeh other out. In the depression, sugar was 3 cents a pound, flour was 25 
cents a pound, and drinks were 5 cents. And people still could not afford 
them! I worked Monday to Friday for two dollars a day. In our neighborhood, 
a Mrs. Viverette was believed to be a witch and mean children would throw 
rocks at her wind~ws. She chased them away with a gun. We played games like 
hopscotch, "ring around the roses 11 and we never went to dances. I was fifteen 
before I went to a show. All schoolrooms had cloakrooms where things of 
importance were kept. Some children were sent to stand there for acting up. 
We ate lunch at our desks. We did not learn science until the sixth grade. 
All teachers were old women! 

• • • • • • • • • • • • • 

The Halifax Constitution of 1776 did not provide for any particular form of 
government but it did provide that there should be in each county a sheriff, 
coroner, and constables, but it did not specify how they should be chosen. At 
first, they were appointed by the county court but in 1829, the sheriff became 
an elected official. 

SHERIFF FRANK BR0WN 1 ROCKY MOUNT 

Q. Tell us any interesting stories you can about your experiences in law 
enforcement in Nash County during your years in office or before that. 

A. My name is Frank Brown and I have been sheriff for the last 14 years. The 
office of sheriff is an elective office. I am presently serving my fourth 
term as sheriff. Prior to becoming sheriff, I was a probation-parole officer 
in Nash County and I served in that capacity for almost 9 years and before 
becoming a probation-officer, I was a deputy sheriff in Nash County. I have 
basically had 3 jobs my entire life. I have a number of interesting stories 
that I can tell about Nash County. I grew up in the Southern end of Nash 
County. (My father was a sheriff and I can never remember anything else but 
him being a sheriff.) I suppose the one that comes to mind was when I was a 
deputy sheriff. That occurred in the southern end of the county when this man 
kidnapped this woman and carried her to the Bailey trash dump and cut her 
throat. That was one of my first crimes. That case went all the way to the 
Supreme Court and he received the death penalty, but before the death sentence 
was carried out, he died on the operating table in the Central Prison Hospi
tal. That was 25, 27, 28 years ago. 

Q. Tell us anything you can about the area of Nash County you grew up in. 



A. The southern end of Nash County was the area I grew up in. I graduated 
from Bailey High School which is now the elementary school, and I have lived 
in Rocky Mount for the last 25 years. I went to Rocky Mount as a parole 
probation officer but my early life was spent in the Bailey-Middlesex area and 
when I was a deputy sheriff I served primarily in that area. 

Q. Did you hear any stories of legends when you were growing up? 

A. Oh, yes. I heard a number over in that area. It was a known fact in the 
early days that Nash County had a reputation of having a lot of apple brandy. 
Apple brandy is a distilled liquor that is made from the apple juice. Nash 
County had a reputation of having the best apple brandy and I believe that the 
southern end was the area in which we got that reputation because there was 
often a lot of "moonshine" liquor made in that section of the county. 

Q. Tell us the background on the Gallberry. 

A. The Gallberry is really hard to locate because nobody really knows or will 
·admit exactly where the Gallberry is and legends have it that it always starts 
back of the house of whoever you are talking to and ends somewhere else. I 
have always known the Gallberry to run along in the area of Turkey Creek. 
That's a stream of water that runs through the county. It runs into Contentia 
Creek and goes on down into the reservoir of Wilson. But that is the general 
area in which I know to be the Gallberry. But how you spell it I don't know 
and it is spelled many ways. It is not named after any particular fruit or 
berry. I have no earthly idea where the name came from but I've heard it all 
my life. 

Q. What exactly is the Gallberry? 

A. Well, its just an area of land that the only trait that I know about it is 
that it is rocky red clay soil and as I said, nobody knows exactly where it 
is. Nobody will admit that they live in the Gallberry. It always starts down 
the road. So we really don't know exactly where that area is located. But it 
is talked about a lot. 

Q. Can you tell us anything about the history of the courthouse? Isn't the 
present courthouse the 4th one? 

A. I really don't know, I think that may be right because when I first came 
here there was a small building to the left if you are facing the courthouse 
and I was always told that that was the courthouse. At the time I came here 
it was used for the welfare department of social services and of course it has 
now been demolished. The old jail, as the old jailer once told me, was where 
the present jail is now. I understand that is where the last hanging oc
curred. I was reading some notes where the sheriff got an extra fee for 
carrying out hangings and that sort-of thing. I can remember where the old 
jail was because it is on the ground where the new jail is now. There were 
two jails, the old jail where the hanging occurred and a jail built where the 
sheriff's office is now. 

Q. Tell us a little about how the sheriff's department has changed since the 
early days in Nash County and how it has changed since the time you first 
became involved with it to the present time. 



A. Well, the office of sheriff has changed more in the past decade, in my 
opinion, than it has in any of its previous history. The sheriff used to be a 
tax collector up until 1950 and he now no longer collects taxes. In the early 
1600's, the sheriff's primary job then was to go out and keep the peace and 
keep the slaves on the master's property and now he is becoming more and more 
a professional law enforcement officer, and that's how things have changed in 
the office of sheriff. He is charged with more and more responsibility with 
enforcing the law. In this county, he is responsible for all the major 
crimes. Therefore, he has to be well-trained, "super-cop", if you please. He 
has to be a well-trained man in all phases of investigations, because he is 
charged now with the responsibility of all major crimes. 

Q. Did you here of a fellow named Boy Bailey? 

A. Yes, I know some of his children. He served a number of sentences in jail 
here for shooting people and some of his grandchildren have just recently been 
tried for murder, also, and they have been convicted. He was raised up in the 
Greenpond area of the bull-headed section of the county. I never personally 
knew him, but I used to hear the expression he told that 11it was better to 
have a 25 dollar witness than a 50 dollar lawyer." I mean by that a hired 
witness to come in and testify to a falsehood that would make him look good is 
better than a 50 dollar lawyer. 

Q. Did Nash County have any outlaws at any earlier period of time? 

A. Yes, in my father's day in law enforcement, I remember a man, I believe 
named Bissette, was killed by my father, the chief of police, in Nashville. 
Bissette had been declared an outlaw in the 1930's. 

Q. Who would be the most important people, that you believe to be, in Nash 
County history and development? 

A. I suppose the Boddie family. There have been a number of things named 
after them. I think the first sheriff in Nash County was a Boddie, but I'm 
not sure. That is the same Boddie that is in Boddie-Noel Enterprises. 

Q. Is there a great history of moonshining in Nash County? 

A. There is a great history of moonshining in Nash County. Moonshiners 
called it white liquor. White liquor is made from fermented corn meal. Some 
people call it corn liquor. 

Q. Tell us about the men who were sheriff before you. How long did they 
serve and what kind of job did they do? 

A. I only really knew one sheriff that I worked for and that's Sheriff Van 
Womble and then I succeeded. He was sheriff for 25 years. There are no 
living ex-sheriffs. All of the previous sheriffs are dead, most of whom died 
in office. They have served long terms as sheriff. Sheriff Womble retired 
but he did not live but about 3 years after he retired. I really don't know 
about other sheriffs. The sheriff that was in office when the present office 
was built was Sheriff Johnston. He has a living grandson, c. L. Johnston, 
III. 



Q. Did Nashville gr0w up around the courthouse? 

A. It most definitely did that because Castalia was more of a town than 
Nashville was and of course when the courthouse came along, Castalia sort of, 
I hate to use the phrase, "dried up". Nashville didn't have a school and 
Castalia did, so I would speculate that the town grew up around the court
house. 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . 
Bids for the courthouse were published in August, 1832, and by November 

of that year the building was about to be begun. The first payment of $1600 
was made to the contractor at that time. And to be certain that good use was 
made of the money, a committee was appointed by the Clerk of the Court to 
inspect with frequence and diligence the materials and workmanship of our new 
courthouse. The new building was completed by August 1834. It was eventually 
shuttered and the courtyard enclosed with a railing. The land about it was 
cleared and leveled, the trees trimmed, and the sheriff was ordered to sell 
the old courthouse. The stocks and pillory near the jail were moved to the 
west side of the jail and public square. The whipping post was probably moved 
at the same time. 

One important place in the southern part of Nash County is the Country 
Doctor's Museum in Bailey. It is the only medical museum in the nation which 
it entirely dedicated to the family doctors, whose lives inspire today's 
physicians. The Country Doctor of long ago left behind memories of courage in 
the face of great difficulties, with stories of "making do" with little 
equipment. 

The Country Doctor of the past took as pay for his services chickens, 
hams, vegetables, or whatever the patient had to offer. If the patient had 
nothing to offer, he still was not turned down, and the Doctor went without 
pay for there was no medicaid or medicare or medical insurance. Many of these 
doctors went to their own graves, after a lifetime of selfless dedication, 
leaving little more for their own widows and families than a ledger of unpaid 
patient's bills. The Country Doctor's Museum is the idea of Dr. Josephine E. 
Newell, a Bailey family physician, and of Dr. Gloria Flippin Graham, a Wilson 
dermatologist. It's located next to Dr. Newell's home in Bailey. 

Located in a small building that is two doctors' offices put together, it 
holds a collection of mementos belonging to country doctors who tended to the 
sick and the injured in years past. There is a display of the tools of the 
general practitioners who sometimes had to act as surgeons, pharmacists, 
obstetricians, and in other related capacities. The two doctors' offices 
combined to make the museum building are those of Dr. Howard Franklin Freeman 
of Rock Ridge and Dr. Cornelius Henry Brantley of Stanhope. The museum was 
chartered March 13, 1967 and was dedicated on a cold day in December, 1968. 
In the back yard of the house is a medicinal garden prepared by Mrs. Elizabeth 
Lawrence of Charlotte, a landscape architect, and patterned after the Botanic 
Garden in Padau, Italy, which is the oldest medicinal garden in Europe. The 
N. c. Wildflower Preservation Society, Inc. acted as advisor and plant source. 
Here grow all kinds of herbs and other medicinal plants from foxglove, which 
is the source of digitalis, to sassafras. 



Phoebe Brantley Baines, Murraytown 

Q. Could you tell me a few things about life in Nash County in earlier times? 

A. I was born in Murraytown in the 1920's. During the 20's and 30's, our 
main transportation was wagons and buggies or our feet. The first car my 
family had was a Model T. We cut the body down and made it like a truck so we 
could all ride. There were eight children in our family. I remember one time 
when I was little, we went fishing and I fell out of the "struggle buggy". 
That's what we called it. Papa was scared that I was dead, but I jumped right 
up and said, "No I ain't Papa, I ain't dead." That's something I remember as 
being really funny. 

Q. What were the schools like when you were a child? 

A. The school I went to was Union Hope School. It was built in the late 
1800's. The superintendent of our school system when I was there was L. s. 
Inscoe. Our school was also used for monthly Sunday worship service and now 
Union Hope Baptist Church is on the same site. There was no schoolbus, no 
lunchroom, and there were only two rooms. The school was heated by a wood 
stove. I started school at 5 years old and graduated from the 7th grade at 
13. Union Hope was just an elementary school so I had to walk a mile and a 
half to be picked up by a bus at 6:45 in order to go to school. I finished 
one semester in the 8th grade at Middlesex High School, but I had to drop out 
because I couldn't easily get to the bus stop. Because I loved school and I 
had to keep going until I was 16, I recompleted the 7th grade and worked as a 
substitute teacher for the 1st and 2nd grade until I was 16. 

Q. What did people do for recreation and social activities when you were 
growing up? 

A. All the kids used to come over to my house on Sundays, sometimes twenty 
kids. We'd play all kinds of games and it was something of a regular social 
event. But, church was the main social event. We'd bring picnic lunches and 
draw water from the well. We only had church once a month and each time was 
sort of like a homecoming day. 

Q. Could you tell us a little about the town of Murraytown? 

A. Murraytown was and still is more like a crossroad/community than a town. 
It's on the western edge of Nash County. The reason it was called Murraytown 
was that everybody living there was related to the Murray family. 

Q. Do you know any stories about people who were well-known in the county 
years ago? 

A. During the time that my father, Walter B. Brantley, was on the school 
committee, there was a merger kind of like what they're trying to do now. 
That was when Union Hope, Rocky Cross, and Samaria Schools were merged to form 
Ferrell's School. The first principal there was A. G. Hamrick. 

A. Are there any important landmarks in your area of the county you could 
tell us about? 



A. The heuse I was raised in is located on the left of 97 {coming from Rocky 
Mount) in Murraytown. It was built a few years earlier than 1900's, but it is 
still in excellent condition. My sister, Reba Cone, still lives there. She 
will usually welcome people interested in looking at the house and show them 
around. There are many antiques and homemade items. There are some quilts as 
old as 90 years or more made by my grandmother, Tell Whitley. 

Q. Is there anything else you'd like to tell us about your life growing up? 

A. I remember the fist time I ever saw a Coca-Cola. It was at J. J. Murray's 
Gr0cery. I lived right next door and I used to sweep and clean the store for 
a Coca-Cola, which at the time was a nickel apiece. I loved them to death. 
You all don't know what a treat a Coca-Cola was. 

Wessie Winstead, Sandy Cross 

Q. What do you remember about the Depression? 

A. Fruits and vegetables came right out of the garden. We lived on farms and 
raised hogs and chickens. We would sell the extra eggs. The first glass of 
tea I ever drank was during the Depression and it was the worst stuff I ever 
drank. It tasted just like medicine. It's the truth. If you got ready to go 
to the store, it would be a mile or two away. My daddy had one of those horse 
buggies. We thought we were something when we got a ride to the store and got 
some candy sticks. We didn't have a car until I was maybe 14 or 15. 

Q. Did you have a refrigerator then? 

A. We had an old fashioned wooden ice box. We had to have something to keep 
milk in. 

Q. How did you get your ice? 

A. We had to buy it. They used to sell to the stores in 50 - 100 lb. blocks. 

Q. How did you stay warm in the winter and cool in the summer? 

A. In the winter, we had wood heaters to keep us warm. 
very hot because we didn't have fans or air conditioning. 
open windows. You would go to bed and open the windows. 
half the night fanning yourself. 

Priscilla (Mrs. Hoyt) Baker, Bailey 

In the summer, it was 
All we had were 

You'd lay in bed 

Mrs. Baker was born and has lived all her life in the same house located 1-1/2 
miles north of Bailey. 

Q. Do you have any particular stories you can tell us about Nash County in 
early times? 

A. My mind is filled to an overflowing and joy possesses my heart when I 
realize that the fullness of all God belongs to our beloved Nash County. Our 



people have been so abundantly blessed. Mass communication and technology 
increases the speed at which our lives move and change and growth is expected. 
Stones and pillars are laid for habitation of the people. Wars , World War I 
and II, were times we regret but our men bravely left their homes to give 
their time and hearts for the rights of people. Their homecoming was a joyful 
reunion with their parents and wives and children - some lost their life for 
what they believed. 

Q. What were the schools like when you were a child? 

A. The schools were kept in high standards. I remember the county superin
tendents L. S. Inscoe and Mary Wilson who tirelessly l abored toward that nobl e 
goal. The teachers were dedicated and also highly respected. I grew up on a 
farm 1-1/2 miles from Bailey - so close I could \valk with my mother to Church 
School - and worship services . The farm land most of which was a fourth 
generation homestead - my great grandfather built it. My mother's grand
father. 

Q. Do you know any stories about particular people who were well known in the 
county years ago? 

A. I ' ve known many people who have made great contributions toward the 
enrichment of our lives. Nash County was blessed with many doctors who would 
make home visits and risk their lives in all weather conditions. Dr. c. H. 
Brantley, born in Nash County , was the first in Bailey and the surrounding 
community. His missions of mercy could ne ver be forgotten by those whose 
pains were lessened. Many county offices were filled by outstanding people. 
I remember the Clerk of Court in Nashville, N. C. (our county seat) , J. N. 
Sills (and his father before him) served well . Also, Congressman Harold 
Cooley, Nashville , who helped the agriculture ' s growth and support. My 
father, James Edward Bragg , was very appreciative of al l the support he gave 
to men of agriculture in this community. The pastors of our churches who have 
labored to lighten our burdens and teach us the great truth of love for one 
another and to bring peace and gladness into hearts of mankind through worship 
at these churches are all important men. 

Q. Are there any notable landmarks in the county that have tales behind t he 
way they became famous? 

A. I recently named the "George Washington Finch Bridge" on 581 N. Bailey, 
N. C., the land was originallly owned by my grandfather , George Washington 
Finch. (Mrs. Baker went on to relate that her family had owned all the land 
from Bai ley to Mt. Pleasant, including the Morgan land, now in the John Morgan 
family. The famil i es were related as Finches.) 

Q. What can you tell us about the political rallies held in southern Nash 
County? 

A. Political rallies were many times held at many private locations - where 
barbeque was served buffet style - before the honored guest spoke to the 
people . On several occasions these were the governors who served our state at 
the time . (Mrs . Baker further stated that she specifically remembered Gover
nors Kerr Scott and Jim Hunt. Her husband, Mr. Hoyt Baker , owned a 



recreational are a/pond located in the section of Nash County known as the 
"Gallberry" where a number of these rallies we r e he l d.) 

Stella Barham, Middlesex 

Q. Do you have any particular stories you c a n tell u s about Nash County in 
the early times? 

A. I r e member a ma n who s hot his father in the leg . Then , several unidenti
fied men s hot him fo r hi s meanness. He was s hot in t he heart once , but he 
somehow lived . Later , after he got married he ki lled his wife by cutting her 
throat. He is still living today, but is in prison for murder. I a lso knew 
two men who were visiting the same woma n. One day they had a n argument over 
it. One of the men , who was driving , cut t he other. He then p ushed him and 
truck into a n old graveyard driveway , and left him t here . His chi l dren came 
a l o ng, a nd took him to the doctor. The other man never got punished for it . 

Q. Do you know of a ny interesting l egends about people or p l a c es in Na sh 
County? 

A. Down from our house there was a p l ace cal l ed Buzzard Pond. You cou ld go 
riding down there at night on t he mule and buggy , and al l of a sudden they 
would stop. They say that the mule was waiting for some kind of ghost to 
cross the path. The r e was also a cemetery right down the road, and they u sed 
to say that right before someone was going to die , the night before you coul d 
see a ball of fire riding across the sky to the cemetery , and people swear 
that t he ball l anded r i ght on t he spot that the person was to be buried at . 

Q. What were school s l ike when you were a child? 

A. Back when I we nt to school, we had to wa lk. Most o f us didn' t live more 
than a mile or two from the school . We had one pair of shoes to last u s the 
whol e year . If you misbehaved at school and got a spanking , you could count 
on getting a nother o ne when you got home . The schoo ls were very small, and we 
didn 't g o many months out of the year. The teachers were strict , too . If you 
mi s b e haved they would make you stand in the corner , hit you with pencils , pul l 
you r ear, or spank your ha nd with a r ul e r. 

Q. What did peopl e do for recreation a nd activities when you were g rowing up? 

A. We playe d h ide-and-seek, and a game cal led. k ick the can. Someone c ounted 
and you had to keep the can o ut t he circle , or k ick it out b e fore the person 
that was it caught you. We a l so used to visit . We ' d e ither walk to the 
person ' s house , or we ' d ride the mul e and wagon. 

Q. Di d you work hard on the farm growing up? Was it diffe rent from today? 

A. People in the neighborhood used to swap-work , instead of hir ing pa i d help. 
Thi s means your ne ighbors help you a nd in r e turn you h e lped t he m. We used to 
hang tobacco u p in the dark of night by kerosene l antern s , a nd dry tobacco 
early in the morning , long before daylight by kerosene lanterns. Some tobacco 
was cured out by wood instead of oil and gas . We had to mi lk the cow by hand , 
instead of machine . To keep the cow from kicking you , you ' d feed it before 



milking it. You also had to churn the butter. We stacked hay on a pole. In 
the winter we'd get it off the pole to feed the animals. In the fall we'd 
pull corn by hand. We'd have to pick the vegetables before the bugs got in 
them, because there were no pesticides. 

Q. Do you know any stories about particular people who were well known in the 
county years ago? 

A. Some people who were well known around here used to make moonshine. 
Nobody back then thought it was bad. We considered it a medicine for colds. 
The people in Nash County that I knew wanted to prosper and be happy. Life 
was hard, and we had to work a lot of hours, but it made us happy, because it 
was the only way of life that we knew, and we lived it every day. 

Q. Are there notable landmarks in the county that have tales behind why they 
are famous? 

A. There was a place called "the mustard grounds." All the people who lived 
in our area went there to vote. This place is known for that purpose. 

Joyce and Floyd Whitley, Samaria 

Q. Do you know of any interesting legends about people or places in Nash 
County? 

A. I had an uncle named Willis Whitley, and legend had it that he was the 
best storyteller in Nash County. He told a story about one time when he went 
fishing and only caught one catfish. He brought it horne but his wife didn't 
want to clean it so he threw it out in the yard. It lived for about 3 days 
and it was like a pet. It followed him coon huntin' one day. He said he 
climbed over a log and then the fish tried to but it slipped and fell in the 
water and drowned cause it forgot how to swim. 

Q. What were schools like then you were a child? 

A. There were 3 classrooms. One was for lst and 2nd grade; another was for 
grades 3, 4, and 5. The other one was for grades 6, 7. The schoolbus carne 
and picked up the high school students. The other ones had to walk about 3 
miles no matter what. 

Q. If you grew up on a farm, please tell us how farming was different when 
you were growing up than it is today? 

A. We used to get up at daybreak and start plowing the field with a one mule 
plow. What you did that whole day with that plow, you can do in an hour with 
a tractor today. You had to cut the wood to heat the tobacco barns cause you 
didn't have gas to heat it. 

Q. Do you know any stories about particular people who were famous in the 
county years ago? 

A. Mittie Glover Wilder was a famous midwife who delivered 1362 babies in 25 
years in Nash County and she never lost a mother. Her first pay was $5.00. 



She lived two miles from the Samaria crossroads. She delivered twenty sets of 
twins. Although the country doctor was sometimes·paid in pigs and chickens, 
Mrs. Wilder always got her pay in hard cash. She never went out that she 
didn't take the classic midwife's materials: the blue cloth drawstring bag, 
the big apron, the towels, the scissors, the wash basins and the eye drops. 
She had seven children of her own, 34 grandchildren and 34 great
grandchildren, most of whom lived within 50 miles of Samaria. She was known 
to be a great believer in the power of prayer. 

Fanny Bell Perry Lucas, Flood's Chapel 

How to Make Old-Timey Lye Soap 

Get one box of Red Devil Lye, 1 wash pot, and 1 5 gallon bucket of water. 
Build an outside fire under the wash pot. Add the water and the lye dis
solves. Put four lbs. of hog fat into the wash pot and let it melt. Stir 
with a long wooden paddle until it is thick like syrup. 

Pour one cup of the mixture out into a cup and let it set for 4 hours. 
If it becomes solid, the fat content of the mixture is correct. If it does 
not, more hog fat must be added. When it is solid, put the fire out and let 
it sit overnight. When it is ready, extra fat will be on the top. Scrape it 
off and save it for later use. What is left is lye soap. Cut it into squares 
and set it out to dry. (Many people believe that there is no substitute for 
lye soap when it comes to getting things really clean, from a farmer's hands 
to dirty shirt collars.) 

Henry L. Skinner, Rocky Mount 

How to Make Apple Brandy 

Nash County is famous for its outstanding appled brandy. To make apple 
brandy, first extract juice from apples using a cider press. Put the juice 
into a wooden container such as a keg. Allow it to ferment for three to four 
months. Distill it in a whiskey still by cooking the appple juice and mush it 
in a big vat. The alcohol condenses and rises. It's collected and goes 
through a "snake" (coil) where it drips down. This process is repeated 
several times. It is run through over and over until you get the right 
percent alcohol. It will be 98-100 proof, or about 50% alcohol. (Taste it 
and see why it is so famous!) This is the way apple brandy was made in the 
old days before whiskey stills were illegal. 

Betty Lou Joyner, Rocky Mount 

Q. Do you know of any stories you can tell us about early Nash County such as 
the Depression, World War I, or World War II? 

A. Well, I don't know much about the Depression. I can remember when sugar 
was rationed, I think this was during World War II. I was about three years 
old when World War II began. I can remember when we had blankouts, where 
people would put blankets over their windows at night and burn candles so the 
enemy planes could not see lights. When I was a young girl, we would have May 



Day activities with a maypole at school. This was alot of fun. We had no 
football at Coopers, it was considered too dangerous! My graduating class was 
34 compared now to classes of 400 to 500. 

Josephine Tharrington, Castalia 

Q. Do you have any particular stories you can tell us .about Nash County in 
early times? 

A. When I was a girl, we lived on a farm. We didn't go to town and buy stuff 
like you do now. We didn't go to the store every day. My dad went to town 
about once a month and bought sugar and different little things that we had to 
have. But at home, when we were farming, we raised hogs and eggs and chick
ens. We raised wheat to make our flour. We had corn to make our cornbread. 
My daddy carried it to Boddie's Mill Pond and got it ground up for cornbread. 
I helped my daddy plow all day in the field. Just about every day he plowed, 
I plowed. We had to cure tobacco in a big old furnace in the tobacco barn. I 
had to help cut wood to cure the tobacco with. They were rationing gas back 
then and you couldn't get gas without a ration ticket. 

Q. What were the schools like when you were a girl? 

A. The schools were great. I liked them better than the schools now. We 
went outdoors and played ball, hopscotch, and all kinds of games. We had a 
good time at school. We had to walk about three miles to school though. 

Q. What did people do for recreation and activities when you were growing up? 

A. We got a rim off an old tire and pushed it around. We played like that 
was our car. We played hopscotch, jump rope, and jump-the-board. We played 
hiding. We'd run around the house at night and stump our toenails off because 
we didn't have any shoes. We'd cut us out paper dolls out of the catalog. We 
made a dollhouse and played dolls with catalog cut-outs. 

Q. If you grew up on a farm, please tell us how farming was different than it 
is today. 

A. We tended the land with a mule. We cured the tobacco with wood. We 
primed it by hand. We picked cotton with our hands, too. Instead of pesti
cide, we picked worms off the plants by hand and pinched their heads off. 

Ed Brady, Spring Hope 

Q. Do you have any particular stories you can tell us about Nash County in 
the earlier times? 

A. I'm afraid I'm not much of a pioneer. Haven't been here but about thirty 
years. You'll find better history in looking in the library than I can tell 
you. I can only tell you about Spring Hope in the last thirty years. 

Q. Well tell us about Spring Hope. 



A. Well, the one thing that may not be very complimentary to Spring Hope is 
that it hasn't. grown any in the last thirty years (it hasn't grown much in the 
last sixty years) as far as population wise. We have built some new homes and 
we also have some old ones of families that died out. The population is 
virtually the same as it was sixty years ago. 

Q. What were the sch0ols like when you were a child? 

A. Well, weren't a lot different from today, but I think there was order. 
The behavior was better in classes. We revered and respected the teachers. 
We dared not misbehave because you knew you'd get severe punishment. I didn't 
go to school in Nash County because I was born and lived in another county. 
From where I observed the schools were much the same. 
Q. What did people do for recreation and social activities? 

A. At night we listened to the radio some. AM only; there was no FM. Other 
than·that, we mi~ht play ball on Sunday afternoon or ramble through the woods, 
go horseback riding, or do something like that if you lived on a farm, you had 
those kinds of things to do. Mostly you entertained yourself. Occasionally, 
you would get to go to a movie, but there were not alot of activities. I grew 
up at school during World War II. There was no gas and the school I attended 
had no ball teams. They discontinued basketball for a year. We never did 
have a football team, so mostly you entertained yourself or with a group of 
your friends. 

Q. If you grew up on a farm, please tell us how farming was different than it 
is now? 

A. It was different in so many ways. Back then everything was hand labor. 
We had horses and mules. The field work was hand work. We plowed with mules. 
The tobacco was set out by hand transplants. We harvested by hand, there were 
no mechnaical harvesters or automatic harvester, there were no bulk barns. 
Everything was hand tied and hand looped. The tobacco was hand graded and 
tied in bundles. There was so much more labor, so much more hard work in
volved than there is now. 

Q. If you grew up in a town, please tell us as many things as you can about 
how the town looks different than it does today. 

A. Of course I grew up in the country, but I was near a town, medium-sized 
town. Of course the cars and the vehicles were old thirties and forties 
models. I can remember an occasional horse and buggy when I was very small. 
The vehicles and streets were not as wide. There were no one way streets. 
Everything was two ways on all the streets. Technically, all the larger towns 
are laid out with one way streets. Beside from the age of the vehicles and 
the streets, not a lot of differences. There were very few ranch style 
houses, modern type houses. There was more bungalows and cottage and this 
kind of thing. Certainly, the housing has changed in the last forty years, 
but not a lot of difference other than that. 

Q. Do you know any stories about particular people who were well known in the 
county years ago; things they did or they were known for? 



A. Yeah. But I doubt that you would know them. Mr. John Robinson in the 
Stanhope area was chairman of the Nash County Board of Education for about 
twenty years. He was a winner in the Boys Corn Club in 1905 and he grew a 
hundred bushels an acre. That was an extraordinary feat in that day and it 
surpasses many yields today. It's still not an every year thing at all. 

Hermin Griffin, Momeyer 

Q. What were the schools like when you were a child? 

A. Well, James Whitcombe Riley, we had a statue of him up in school and we 
would honor that in the morning. Then we'd have prayer and there was only 3 
teachers at our school. There was a high school teacher, and a teacher taught 
7th grade and my teacher taught from 1st - 6th grade. And we didn't have 
running water, didn't have bathrooms. We would have to go out and.draw our 
water in a tin bucket and had a big pot bellied stove fired with wood. We 
children had to cut the wood, we'd go out in the woods and cut the wood and we 
took it up there to make a fire with. We'd have 6 months school instead of 11 
months. We'd start in October and get out in February. We played baseball, 
basketball, we didn't play football. We didn't play off, we just played at 
school. We didn't have lunchrooms. We would have to carry our own lunch. 
We'd have great big old buckets. We'd pack them buckets full of food. We had 
to walk to school everyday. I'd leave before light and get back after dark. 
We didn't have electric lights. We'd get our lessons up by kerosene lamps. 

Q. What did people do for recreation and social activities when you were 
growing up? 

A. Well, there wasn't as much to do then as there is now. We weuld have 
parties, but it was all close by. We didn't never go off anywhere. We would 
always go out right around our neighborhood. When school was out, we'd have a 
graduation and give out diplomas, just like we do now. But we didn't go far. 
Children now days go way off. Just like the band in Rocky Mount went to 
London. We never went on long trips like that. We would all stay right here 
around home. 

Evia Winstead, Sharpsburg 

Back during the war, we had to have stamps to buy shoes and sugar and 
all. There is a house on 97 where they used to hide Confederate soldiers. 
The porch is real high and there are many secret passageways and rooms under 
the house where the soldiers were hid. 

The schools were much more strict and there was never any holding hands 
or anything. We got paddled in the seventh grade, one lick for every puff of 
a cigarette. 

They played softball, jumprope, bobjacks and they played with old tires 
and pets. We got together at night and somebody would slip under the bed with 
their arms stuck up over the bed. They would have their heads dressed up with 
a toboggan or shirt or something. They'd ask questions and the thing would 
shake his head sort of like a puppet. We played pretend a lot. 

It is much more mechanical now than it was then. We would get up early 
and go to the field and chop, chop, chop all day. If we weren't chopping the 
garden, we were working in the tobacco fields. 



L. s. Inscoe, the superintendent of Nash County schools, was very popu
lar, especially with the kids. He would drive around to the schools and talk 
with the children. He was superintendent for 44 years. 

Winstead's Crossroads up 97 was a big stagecoach stop in the 1800's. 

Beatrice Boswell, Rocky Mount 

At school we had box parties. You'd put your name on the box you were 
~arrying and it would be auctioned off to the highest bidder and that's who 
you would eat supper with. We would have pie parties too. You'd bake a pie, 
put your name on it, take it to school and they'd auction it off. Who ever 
got it that's who you'd eat pie with. We'd have ice cream parties and play 
games of all kinds. We had lots of fun then. 

I grew up on a farm. We raised tobacco, cotton, corn, chickens, guineas, 
geese, turkeys and all kinds of animals. 

·when we went off, we went off in a surrey~ A surrey was a two seated 
buggy. We'd hitch two horses to it and drive to the circus. 

We'd get up at 6:00 in the morning, go out to the tobacco barn, work till 
time to eat, go in and eat, and go back to working again. That was good 
growing up then. 

The town's a lot different than it was back then. All the malls are up, 
there's a lot of new stuff that's been built up since then. There's a lot of 
streets that's been paved since then too. It was nice back then. 

Nora Eatmon, Bailey 

Q. Do you have any particular stories you can tell us about Nash County in 
the early times? 

A. In the time of the Depression, I remember that you got stuff the best you 
could. People would raise a lot of their own food and supplies. ·Some people 
got food from landowners. They would stay on the landowners property. One I 
recall was old man Plummer Williams. I bet he had a dozen tenant houses. Mr. 
Williams would feed and house the tenants. And at the end of the year they 
would repay him. 

During the World Wars you had stamps. I think that was during World War 
II. Each family got a certain amount of stamps. You had to buy shoes, sugar, 
and some other things with'em. 

Q. What were the schools like when you were a child? 

A. I started in a one room school house. We only had one teacher. I don't 
remember how high he taught but I think he taught fourth through seventh. I 
remember there were grown-looking people in there. 

To keep the school warm in the winter we had a wood heater. Lordy, we 
had to chop wood for it. If you didn't behave, you would be the one that took 
the wood in. We didn't have graduation, used to we would have school break. 

Q. If y0u grew up on a farm, please tell us how farming was different when 
you were growing up than it is today. 

A. Well, when I growed up, I remember milking cows, feeding chickens, and 
picking cotton. I remember my papa pushing that plow behind the mule. We 
didn't have tractors. Farmers are getting lazy now-a-days. They have to ride 



instead of pushing and walking. I know that riding is easier than walking and 
pushing. 

Q. Are there any notable landmarks in the county that have tales behind the 
way they became famous? 

A. Greenpond was one. It's name came from an old corn mill. People used to 
take their corn there and get it ground into meal. It.is a legendary area in 
this end of the county. 

Q. Please make any comments you can make about Nash County in times past. 

A. All I can say is that life was down-right hard. 

David Wells, Rocky Mount 

Q. What were the schools like when you were a child? 

A. When I was a little boy the first grade through the twelfth grade were at 
the same school. Children along the same road, rode the same bus and got off 
at the same place. Back then the schools were segregated. In my opinion, 
that was kind of ridiculous. When I was growing up, my parents taught my 
brothers and sisters and myself that people were people. No matter what color 
they were, they were God's people and His creation. We were taught to treat 
them with respect. 

Q. What did people do for recreation and social activities when you were 
growing up? 

A. The teenagers went skating on Friday or Saturday night. During the week 
if there were any school dances they went to those to see their sweethearts 
and sometimes they went to try to find one. They also went to drive-in movies 
which are no longer around. In those days, the Bop and the Twist were the two 
most popular dances. As for the older people, they often invited friends over 
and played cards or either they talked. Women talked about new recipes for 
cakes and other ordinary foods. They also loved to pass gossip about other 
women in the area. I can hear my morn saying, "Did you hear what happened to 
Sally Ruth? Oh! It was the funniest thing." Then she'd tell the hilarious 
story and laugh so hard her stomach would hurt. The men mostly talked about 
the weather and how the war was affecting the United States. 

Q. If you grew up on a farm, please tell us how farming was different when 
you were growing up than it is today. 

A. The farms back then were smaller and only one family owned them. The 
farming was more manual labor than it is now. In the early days, we used 
mules to plow the fields and break up land. We grew cotton, tobacco, corn and 
wheat. My father used the plow and hitched it to the back of the mule. Then 
we would hitch a wagon to another mule and go behind the first and pick up the 
tobacco stalks and carry them to the house. We hand-picked the corn and put 
it in small boxes or crates. The most painful experience was picking cotton. 
We had to hand pick the cotton too. When we went home at night, we would have 



cuts all over our hands. We used combines to harvest the wheat. We also 
traded labor with each other. 

Q. Are there any notable landmarks in the county that have tales behind the 
way they became famous to our area? 

A. The only one that I can think of is the Elephant Hole. There's a big hole 
in the Tar River. The tale behind this is that the elephants got loose from 
the circus and ran through there. Kids used to swim there and drop down from 
a vine rope hanging from a tree. 

Q. Please make any comments you can about any aspects of life in Nash County 
in times past. 

A. People today are mainly concerned about themselves. If a stranger were to 
knock on the door of your home, what would you do? Most people would tell the 
stranger that they had no time for him and close the door. In the neighbor
hood of farmers I grew up in, there wasn't anybody who send a stranger away. 
They would invite him in, ask him what kind of help he needed, and help in 
whatever way they could. If you were in trouble, there was always somebody 
who cared. Another aspect of life that has changed is the attitudes of boys. 
They don't date girls because of their personality. They have to have pretti
est and the most popular. I just wish there were more old fashioned boys. 
Times are changing but in my opinion the old days are the best. 

Arlean Taybron, Bailey 

Q. What can you tell us about the early days in Nash County? 

A. I remembered when Hoover was the President of the United States. I was 
nine years old. Back then, I wore what they called Hoover-sack dresses. I 
remembered when we had to weave chairs during Hoover days. Also during the 
Hoover days they had to travel by foot and a mule wagon. My father bought our 
first car during this time. It was a Model T Ford. I used to attend the old 
Red Oak Grove Baptist Church. Church and school was all in one place. The 
pastor of the church was the Rev. o. B. Edwards. Back then baptism was held 
in creeks and rivers. I was baptized at the age of six by the pastor Rev. o. 
B. Edwards in a river. 

Q. What did people do for recreation and social activities when you were 
growing up? 

A. I used to jump rope with a bullet vine. I also played hop scotch. I tied 
a rope to trees and put a tire on it and swang. I played games: playing 
marbles, hide and seek, and softball. 

Q. If you grew up on a farm, please tell us how farming was different when 
you were growing up than it is today. 

A. I used to loop tobacco by hand on sticks. Today we just put it in a rack 
and in the barn it goes. I used to get up at 3:00 in the morning to take out 
tobacco. At 6:00 a.m., I would go home and eat breakfast, then head back to 
work. Today we only work a short period of time, then we're through. Also, I 
used to pick cotton with sacks. Now a days we have machines to do it for us. 



In the past, I had to tie tobacco into bundles. I used to pull fodder. This 
is when you pull the leaf off the corn and tie it to the feed the mules. I 
remember when I used to get up hay and put it in hay staeks. The people of my 
time grew their own vegetables and meat. We also drank buttermilk for all 
meals. 

Q. Do you know any stories about particular people who were well known in the 
county years ago? 

A. Mittie Glover and Mattie Howard delivered babies at your home. Mittie 
told me that my second son was the seven hundred and seventy-seventh baby she 
delivered in Nash County. Nash County was a good place to live and was very 
friendly long ago. We made our own medicine from nature, trees and the woods. 
There wasn't a lot of sickness either. 

James·Williams Matthews, Momeyer 

Q. Do you have any stories you can tell us about Nash County in early times? 

A. I remember the Depression very well. I was five or six years old. We 
never went hungry but we did not have very much. We did not go to town very 
often, but we were fortunate enough that we used to go to the store once a 
week and get supplies. Things were very tight and did not have much money. 

Q. Do you know legends about people or places in Nash County? 

A. The Baddies were a family who lived five·miles north of Momeyer. They had 
a mill and ground flour. The Baddies were large land owners. They received 
the land they had from a grant from the King of England. 

Q. What were the schools like when you were a child? 

A. About the time I started to school they started using a school bus. We 
had an elementary school about three miles from our house. I had an older 
brother who had to walk to school his first year. We went to elementary which 
had seven grades. Some of the teachers had one grade and some had two grades. 
We graduated from Momeyer and went on to Spring Hope for our high school 
education. 

Q. What did people do for recreation when you were growing up? 

A. When I was a boy, the most active sport we had in school was shooting 
marbles. Every day after school we would draw a ring, put our marbles in and 
shoot marbles. In the spring of the year we would play a little ball. The 
girls were always playing hopscotch. 

Q. Are there any notable landmarks in the county that have tales behind the 
way they beeame famous? 

A. The Baddies have a farm near here and they built a house on it in the late 
1700's which still stands. ("Rose Hill Plantation") 

Q. · Please make any cmmments about the aspects of life in Nash County in times 
past. 



A. Nash County was a county made up of small land owners who were farmers. 
When I was a boy, most people were farmers. I always felt that small land 
owners made a better community because they took pride in owning land and 
being able to do something on their own instead of working for somebody else. 

Iler Denten, Bailey 

Q. Do you have any interesting stories or tales about Nash County's past? 

A. In 1932 was the Depression. Banks closed. If you had any money in there 
you couldn't get it. You farmed the best you could. They were hard times, 
honey, mighty hard. 

Q. What were schools like when you were growing up? 

A. Well, you went out to the county schools. They were wood buildings, only 
two rooms. I went to Highs and it was only two rooms. They reached the 
seventh grade. Well, they had first, second, third in maybe one; maybe 
fourth, fifth, sixth and seventh in the other. There was a high school at 
Bailey and Spring Hope. 

Q. How was farming different when you were growing up than it is today? 

A. We used a mule to plow. Walked behind him all day. We had no tractor; 
hardly a tractor anywhere. You didn't irrigate. Rained different than it 
does now. Rained 'bout every week. 

Q. What was town like? 

A. Wilson was small, but it was the largest one around here except Rocky 
Mount. Well, maybe I'd go to Wilson about once a year to get my school 
clothes, which weren't many. I didn't need them. 

Q. Are there any notable landmarks in the Southern end of the county? 

A. At "Green Pond," there was a corn mill that ground corn for cornbread. 
You hear a lot of tales about "Green Pond." 

Q. Please make any comments you can about the aspects of life around Nash 
County? 

A. Well, some had it real good and some had it real bad. The ones that had 
more to live with and had for a livin' lived better than the lower class did. 
Because you didn't have much. You almost had to help one another. Folks 
would have something to help you if it was to divide what they had with you. 

Q. What did you get for birthdays or Christmas? 

A. For Christmas, a little yetham (porcelain) doll, candy, apple, orange, 
little candy something like that. We didn't celebrate birthdays; we couldn't 
afford to. 



Mazel Williams. Middlesex 

There is a fascinating story or legend concerning an old stagecoach stop 
at Samaria. Legend has it that Theodosia Burr, daughter of Vice President 
Aaron Burr (who killed Alexander Hamilton in a famous duel), was traveling 
through Samaria in 1821 and became very ill. She was in fear of her life and 
stopped at a horne to ask the residents to care for her infant son until her 
return. 

She promised to return for the baby so the family agreed to keep the 
child. When the family asked what the baby's name was, all the frantic mother 
would reply, over and over, was "Keep it and love it." The lady went on her 
way but never returned. Her words "love it" became the baby boy's name, 
Lovette. His last name became Taylor, the surname of the caring family who 
took him as their own. Lovette grew up and married a girl from Samaria, Mary 
Eliza Brantley. Rather than have his new wife take the Taylor name, he took 
the Brantley name. The horne they built and lived in still stands although no 
one lives in it. It is used for storage. 

Behind this house in a cemetery, a marker reads "Lovette Taylor Brantley: 
1821-1876; Mary Eliza Brantley: 1820-1894." Great-grandchildren, 
great-great-grandchildren, and great-great-great-grandchildren of this couple 
live in the community now. 

Gordon Thompson, Bailey 

Young people living on farms when I grew up did a man or a woman's job. 
The work was hard. It never ended because it was a continuous cycle. 

The first thing we did when we got up in the morning was feed the ani
mals. After we fed the animals, we would eat breakfast and go back to work. 
During the winter, we would cut wood to heat and cook. And in the summer we 
would cut the wood to cure tobacco. 

Mostly what we did was work in the fields. We would have to walk with 
the mules to plow. Then we would have to walk them again to plant one row at 
a time. During the summer, we would plow the fields to get then ready and 
plant the seeds. Then in the fall, we harvested it by hand. Also, we picked 
cotton and corn by hand. Then we were back to cutting wood. 

Today to feed the animals, they have automatic feeders and water. You 
can plant two to four to six rows at a time. We have mechanical harvesters so 
you don't have to do it by hand. Life is easier now, I suppose, but I don't 
believe it is any happier. 
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